
Superintendent’s Corner

A brighter path forward for our schools
JON WENSKY
School Committee Chair

The May 4th town vote in favor of the 
operational override will have positive, 
game-changing effects on how we priori-
tize and plan for school budgets over the 
next four years. We are extremely grateful 
to the residents of Shrewsbury for their 
overwhelming support of educational and 
municipal services. The voters decided to 
invest in our town, preserve and  enhance 
our quality of life, and to protect the criti-
cal resources of our public schools during 
a time when it’s most urgently needed.

On May 22, Town Meeting members 
unanimously approved the School Depart-
ment’s FY22 budget of $75,722,168. This 
represents an 11.36% increase over the 
FY21 budget. This increase eliminated the 
$4.8 Million budget gap that existed prior 
to the operational override vote. It includes 
$6,034,050 (or 8.87%) to bring our current  
program forward in addition to restoring 4 
of 30 teaching positions removed as a re-
sult of last year’s $1.9 Million budget gap. 
These four additions include two grade 5 
teachers and two high school teachers. 
Additionally, this budget fully funds the 
opening and operation of the new Beal El-
ementary School in September, the equiv-
alent of $1,692,835 or 2.49% of the total 
increase. These funds will be used to exe-

cute our elementary school redistricting plan, 
provide equitable class sizes, improve access 
to educational space across all five elementa-
ry schools, and will finally provide Shrewsbury 
access to tuition-free, full day kindergarten 
for all students.

This educational budget crisis we faced for 
next year was far worse than what led to the 
successful 2014 override. A budget solution 
for FY22 required careful consideration, dili-
gence, and discussion with town leadership 
to evaluate the risks and determine the best 
path forward for our community. Ultimately, 
the only solution would be to allow the voters 
of Shrewsbury to determine the fiscal trajec-
tory of the town through voting on an opera-
tional override. The successful override could 
not have been made possible without the for-
ward thinking and outstanding financial plan-
ning of our Town Manager Kevin Mizikar, the 
partnership established between the School 
Committee and Board of Selectmen, and the 
unanimous support of the Finance Commit-
tee. We appreciate our town leadership for 
listening to these critical budgetary concerns 
and for working together to find a solution 
that seeks to maintain and improve all town 
services - municipal and public education.

The passage of the May 4th override forged a 

CONTINUED, see page 3

This column is adapted from Dr. Saw-
yer’s graduation remarks to the Shrews-
bury High School Class of 2021

Usually, you seniors are begging for 
snow days because you don’t have to 
make them up at the end of the year, but 
as you know, this was a very different 
kind of year.  Little did you know back in 
early March 2020 that I would be calling 
a “no school day” because of concerns 
about a virus, followed by not returning 
to school for the rest of your junior year 
and then attending school in-person on 
alternating days or entirely from home 
for most or all of your senior year. As 
was mentioned at last night’s Commem-
oration, this year part of “senioritis” was 
actually wanting to come to school more 
often, and thank goodness that became 
possible.

Of course, forecasting the weather 
doesn’t compare to the frustrations we 
all felt with not being able to forecast 
the evolution of a pandemic that has af-
fected all of us deeply – and too many 
tragically due to the loss of loved ones.  
I truly wish that your high school expe-
rience wasn’t interrupted and impacted 
in so many difficult ways that were be-
yond your control.  As a result of the 
circumstances, many important deci-
sions needed to be made about how we 

Extraordinary 
efforts during an 
extraordinary time
DR. JOSEPH M. SAWYER
Superintendent of Schools
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Knowledge is power. Information is 
liberating. Education is the premise of 

progress, in every society, in every family. 
                                                    - Kofi Annan
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Major Howard W. Beal School is opening in Fall 2021. See more on page 4.
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would educate you and all of our 
students from preschool through 
high school during this long-dura-
tion health emergency.  I am quite 
sure that there were times when 
my decisions were imperfect and 
caused you frustration and diffi-
culties, and for that I am sorry.  I 
think it is important to commend 
you for persevering through it all, 
to commend your families for sup-
porting you, and to commend all 
of the Shrewsbury educators and 
support staff who worked incred-
ibly hard to adapt in order to meet 
your needs to the best of their 
abilities.  I will be forever grateful 
for everything that all of you – stu-
dents, families, and school staff – 
did to navigate through these chal-
lenges, and I ask that you all take a 
moment to cheer and applaud one 
another for your extraordinary ef-
forts during what has been an ex-
traordinary time.

This past year has indeed been ex-
traordinary, and your experiences 
have become a part of the person 
you are now and will influence the 
person you will become.  I have no 
doubt that you are better equipped 
to adapt to challenges, and that 
you are better able to respond to 
the reality that things can change 
quickly and drastically.   As the 
pandemic is (hopefully) coming 
to a close, there are still an abun-
dance of challenges to take on, 
and our society needs thoughtful 
and motivated young people like 
you to use what you have learned 
from your families, from your 
friends, from school, and from 
these extraordinary experiences 
of the past year to make a positive 
difference. 

So, here is my final forecast for the 
Class of 2021.  I’m predicting you 
will live lives that model respect 
and kindness; that use the knowl-
edge and skills you have learned 
to make significant contributions 
to the well-being of others and 
your community; and that make 
a positive difference for those 
who are fortunate to receive your 
friendship and love.  I wish you the 
brightest of skies ahead, and I am 
confident that after this year that 
you have what it takes to weather 
the inevitable storms.  Godspeed, 
and congratulations Class of 2021!

CONTINUED from page 1

Superintendent’s Corner Recognizing 2021 retirees

Twenty-two staff are ending 
their education careers with 
a well-deserved retirement. In 
combination, they have served 
the students of Shrewsbury 
for 472 years.  This total rep-
resents an average of 21.45 
years of service in Shrewsbury 
and does not include prior edu-
cational experience in other 
districts.  Each of these tal-
ented staff members is recog-
nized for their commitment and 
dedication to the children of 
Shrewsbury.  Listed below are 
the names, positions, schools, 
and years of service to Shrews-
bury.  We wish them a healthy, 
relaxing, and happy retirement.

Administrators

Gregory Nevader has served 
12 years as an educator in 
Shrewsbury.  He is retiring 
as an Assistant Principal for 
Shrewsbury High School.

Teachers/Professional Staff

Adrianna Anderson has served 
10 years as an educator in 
Shrewsbury.  She is retiring 
as a Spanish Teacher for Oak 
Middle School.

Patricia Broszeit has served 
34 years as an educator in 
Shrewsbury.  She is retiring 
as a Kindergarten Teacher for 
Calvin Coolidge School.

Noreen Camerato has served 
25 years as an educator in 
Shrewsbury.  She is retiring 
as a First Grade Teacher for 
Spring Street School.

Kathleen Floyd Pehoviak has 
served 20 years as an educa-

tor in Shrewsbury.  She is retir-
ing as a School Counselor for 
Shrewsbury High School.

Barbara Luby has served 
23 years as an educator in 
Shrewsbury.  She is retiring 
as a Fourth Grade Teacher for 
Spring Street School.

Judith O’Connor has served 
16 years as an educator in 
Shrewsbury.  She is retiring 
as a School Counselor for 
Shrewsbury High School.

Marc Spisto has served 28 
years as an educator in Shrews-
bury.  He is retiring as a School 
Psychologist for Shrewsbury 
High School.

Cheryl Stoychoff has served 
37 years as an educator in 
Shrewsbury.  She is retiring 
as an English Language Arts 
and Social Studies Teacher for 
Sherwood Middle School.

Michelle Thayer has served 
21 years as an educator in 
Shrewsbury.  She is retiring 
as a Kindergarten Teacher for 
Beal Early Childhood Center.

Susan Tokay has served 
6 years as an educator in 
Shrewsbury.  She is retiring as 
a Special Education Teacher 
for Shrewsbury High School.

Robert Wilson has served 
23 years as an educator in 
Shrewsbury. He is retiring as 
an Art Teacher for Floral Street 
School.

Paraprofessionals

Mary Gill has served 34 years 
as an educator in Shrewsbury.  
She is retiring as an Instruc-
tional Aide for Walter J. Paton 
school.

Darlene Golden has served 
22 years as an educator in 
Shrewsbury.  She is retiring as 
a Child Specific Aide for Sher-
wood Middle School.

Diane Killay has served 
18 years as an educator in 
Shrewsbury.  She is retiring as 
an Instructional Aide for Beal 
Early Childhood Center.

Elissa Lindsay has served 
20 years as an educator in 
Shrewsbury.  She is retiring as 
an Instructional Aide for Beal 
Early Childhood Center.

Debra O’Donnell has served 
16 years as an educator in 
Shrewsbury.  She is retiring as 
an Instructional Aide for Beal 
Early Childhood Center.

Rosemary Royer has served 
23 years as an educator in 
Shrewsbury.  She is retiring as 
a Media Aide for Walter J. Pa-
ton School.

Catherine Shaw has served 
20 years as an educator in 
Shrewsbury.  She is retiring as 
a Special Education Aide for 
Sherwood Middle School.

Joan Sjogren has served 
14 years as an educator in 
Shrewsbury.  She is retiring as 
an Instructional Aide for Beal 
Early Childhood Center.

Administrative Assistants

Donna Manzoli has served 33 
years in Shrewsbury.  She is 
retiring as the Curriculum Ad-
ministrative Assistant for the 
district.

Kathleen Taylor has served 17 
years in Shrewsbury.  She is 
retiring as an Administrative 
Assistant for Shrewsbury High 
School.

BARBARA A. MALONE
Executive Director of
Human Resources

Summer learning 2021

June always arrives with a 
warm welcome, and never 
more so than this year! When 
we flipped the calendar to 
the 18th, students and staff 
across the district celebrated 
achievements hard won dur-
ing the pandemic. The com-
bination of high vaccination 
rates and the reduced spread 
of the COVID-19 virus in Mas-
sachusetts are certainly har-
bingers of better times ahead. 
At the same time, we know 
that students will continue to 
need support even as we plan 
to resume school as we knew 

AMY CLOUTER
Assistant Superintendent 
for Curriculum, Instruction & 
Assessment

it in 2019. For that reason, cur-
riculum teams at every level 
designed summer resourc-
es such that there would be 
learning materials available to 
every child in Shrewsbury, in-
cluding links to offerings facil-
itated by the Shrewsbury Pub-
lic Library.  Please check out 
the district website for details. 

Similar to last year, students 
will be able to access activ-
ity calendars, online practice 
tools and a robust summer 
reading program via the dis-
trict web page. In addition, 
under the direction of Liza 
Trombley, Director of English 
at Shrewsbury High School, 
and Lisa Daly, Curriculum 
Coordinator for English Lan-
guage Arts in Grades 5-8, this 

summer students will be able 
to connect with each other 
in a Reading Buddy program. 
Finally, some students have 
been invited to attend in-per-
son summer programs at ei-
ther Sherwood Middle School 
or Oak Middle School. 

What will summer school look 
like this year? As an admin-
istrative team, we continue 
to follow guidance from the 
Massachusetts Department 
of Elementary and Secondary 
Education (DESE) as we think 
about how best to serve our 
students. The Student Ser-
vices Department has always 
run an Extended School Year 
(ESY) program for eligible stu-

CONTINUED, see page 5



groundbreaking agreement between 
the School Committee and Board of 
Selectmen to exercise fiscal disci-
pline and commit to no additional 
Proposition 2 ½ override questions 
for at least the next four years. The 
override framework creates a newly 
established stabilization fund and 
reasonable operating budget increase 
maximums. It will allow our public 
schools to incrementally restore po-
sitions, programming, and key sup-
ports that have been cut in previous 
years. It offers a predictable, fiscally 
responsible framework and financial 
transparency to our residents. The 
School Committee and School De-
partment look forward to fulfilling the 
promise made to the community and 
to continuing our proven track record 
of providing an outstanding return on 
investment to its taxpayers for public 
education. 

Shrewsbury is the 27th largest out 
of 320 school districts in Massachu-
setts. We are the fifth largest district 

CONTINUED from page 1
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Connected in a disconnected year

It’s no secret that this year 
has been, for lack of a better 
word, unprecedented. This 
brought a lot of uncertainty 
for creating the Shrewsbury 
High School (SHS) 2021 year-
book and determining how to 
fill pages in a year to be filled 
with social distancing, masks 
and cancellations.  When 
the yearbook committee sat 
down in September, over the 
Zoom technology platform, 
we grasped at straws to think 
of new ways to capture this 
year with so much uncer-
tainty ahead.  Would schools 
close again?  Would we have 
enough content and photos 
to create a yearbook?  How 
would we build the book over 
Zoom?  How would pages of 
all masked people look?  We 
also dug deep for ways to 
be able to honor our seniors, 
who would be missing out on 
a lot in their final year of high 
school.  
 
After several meetings and 
hours of brainstorming, we 

SARAH ANDREWS
Class of 2022
MR. JASON ANDREOLA
Instructional Technology 
Teacher & Yearbook Advisor,
Shrewsbury High School

settled on a theme of “con-
nected”, to represent the ways 
we would still remain connect-
ed in a very disconnected year.  
Despite not all being together, 
we discussed how our con-
nections would come in vary-
ing new ways this year, includ-
ing both in person and online. 
Additionally, we discussed 
how our connections run be-
yond a single year and how 
we are connected through 
our community. To represent 
this theme, we decided on a 
gold line running throughout 
the book, looping and twist-
ing through “Zoom” group 
photos, and masked pictures 
of students.  The book also 
includes artwork from an SHS 
senior representing places in 
Shrewsbury that connect us 
further.  Our cover was de-
signed to be simple and clean 
which seemed fitting during a 
pandemic. 
 
As the year went on, we missed 
spirit rallies, football games, 
and school-wide events that 
make SHS so special and also 
make for great photos for 
yearbook pages.  So, we had 
to think beyond what our book 
looks like in a typical year.  
Realizing the possibility that 
sports and events may be can-
celled all year, we created new 
page spreads.  These included 

“students and their pets” and 
“seniors through the years”.  
We also kept the classic pag-
es featuring an adorable col-
lection of senior baby photos, 
and a committee favorite, our 
senior superlatives. 
 
In November, with our first 
seventy-page deadline on 
the horizon, filling up a whole 
book seemed near impossi-
ble. We scrambled for candid 
photos of students smiling 
with their eyes, and awkward, 
socially distant embraces.  As 
the year progressed, our book 
began to take shape, and it fi-
nally seemed to become pos-
sible. As life returned back to 
normal, so did our book. We 
brainstormed how to com-
plete the final pages as the 
end of year senior events 
evolved and also came to life.  
 
Although challenging at times, 
creating a yearbook with the 
concern of nothing to fill it up, 
gave us a new perspective on 
this project. We learned how 
to think outside of the box to 
create a yearbook that repre-
sents how our students were 
brought together this year and 
it will keep us connected for 
years to come.  However far 
we drift, we always remain 
connected. 

We are extremely 
grateful to the 

residents of 
Shrewsbury for 

their overwhelming 
support of 

educational and 
municipal services.

out of 281 non-city districts in the 
state (top 2%). We provide public 
education services to over 6000 stu-
dents and rank in the bottom 11% in 
per pupil expenditures, as Shrews-
bury is #286 out of 320 districts. If 
we were to spend the state average, 
we would need to invest another 
$18.63 million on public education 
in a single year. Needless to say, this 
district squeezes every penny out of 
the tax dollars that fund our schools. 
The budget challenges we’ve expe-
rienced over the last 16 months re-
quired significant effort and skilled 
estimates based on a multitude of 
factors - both known and unknown. 
The School Committee is thankful to 
Superintendent Dr. Joseph Sawyer, 
Assistant Superintendent of Finance 
& Operations Mr. Patrick Collins, and 
the entire Shrewsbury Public Schools 
Senior Leadership Team for their 
transparency, diligence, and patience 
while we worked to mitigate this fis-
cal crisis. 

This has unquestionably been the 
most challenging time in the history 
of Shrewsbury Public Schools. Our 
800+ employees, including district 
leadership, principals, administration, 
school nurses, educators, and staff - 
have all worked tirelessly to make this 
school year a reality, providing high 
quality educational services through 
remote, hybrid, and full in-person 
learning. The dedication, commit-
ment, and sacrifices they have made 
for the success and well being of 
our 6000+ Shrewsbury students has 

Returning to full in-person school
Assistant Superintendent Dr. Jane Lizotte, who is serving as Acting Principal of Walter J. Paton 
School, shared these photos of students returning to full in-person learning in April:

Top left: Grade 1 Teacher Jenna Violette greeted returning student Sheldon; top center: Grade 3 Teacher Dan 
Campbell joined by his new in-person students (l-r) Shane, Justin, and Louie, gave enthusiastic thumbs up 
upon their return to school; top right: Grade 4 Teacher, Patricia Hollyer toured Paton School with returning 
student, Sashwat; bottom left: Grade 1 Teacher Jenny White enjoyed a snack break with her students; bottom 
middle: Grade 2 Teacher Jill Symonds (l), welcomed student Chase as he transitioned from all-remote Teacher 
Jordan Lyons (r) to Ms. Symonds’ in-person classroom; bottom right: a rainy day called for a socially-dis-
tanced picnic lunch, enjoyed on beach towels.
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A warm welcome to Beal School’s new 
Assistant Principal

Shrewsbury Public Schools are 
excited to share that Mrs. Shel-
ley Hoey has been formally ap-
pointed to the Beal Assistant 
Principal position effective 
July 1, 2021. 

Shelley is a graduate of the Uni-
versity of Connecticut, Storrs 
with a Master of Arts in Educa-
tion. She worked as a Grade 3 
teacher in Willington, CT prior 
to her move to Floral Street 
School in 2004. Shelley was a 
Grades 3 and 4 teacher for four 
years and then took on the role 
of Instructional Coach/Curric-
ulum Coordinator, which she 
has served in for the last 13 
years. Shelley has completed 

CHRIS GIRARDI
Principal, Major Howard W. 
Beal School

an Assistant Principal Intern-
ship and Assistant Superinten-
dent Administrative Internship 
and has successfully served as 
an acting Assistant Principal at 
Floral during long-term leaves. 
Mrs. Hoey brings an amazing 
skillset to this position with 
strong leadership practices, 
communication skills, deep 
pedagogical knowledge, and a 
seamless connection with the 
core values of the Shrewsbury 
Public Schools and vision of 
the new Major Howard W. Beal 
School. It is clear that Shel-
ley loves teaching children, in 
Shrewsbury as well as her own 
family, and this love will fit right 
into our Beal culture.

Shelley continued in her role 
as Instructional Coach/Curricu-
lum Coordinator through the 
end of the FY21 school year, 

but has already made a large 
impact on the ongoing plan-
ning, hiring, and transitioning 
for the new Beal School this 
fall. Please join us in welcom-
ing Shelley Hoey to Beal as the 
new Assistant Principal.

Mrs. Shelley Hoey, Assistant 
Principal, Major Howard W. Beal 
School 

Shrewsbury High School names two new 
Assistant Principals

After what has been the cra-
ziest, most challenging year 
for those involved in educa-
tion, Shrewsbury High School 
(SHS) welcomes two new As-
sistant Principals to their Ad-
ministrative Team. Although 
the shoes of both Greg Nevad-
er, who is retiring, and Jeffrey 
Lizotte, who has accepted the 
Principal position at Oakmont 
High School, will be hard to 
fill,  all are confident in the two 
new hires and their abilities. 
The hiring committee was in 
search of two candidates with 
fresh perspectives and pas-
sion for making personal con-
nections with students. Luck-
ily, these two individuals were 
not hard to find as both have 
been a part of the SHS com-
munity for many years. As of 
July 1, Mrs. Nga Huynh and 
Mr. Jeffrey Lane will be the 
new Assistant Principals of 
Shrewsbury High School. Mrs. 
Huynh will be the grade level 
administrator for the Class of 
2025, and Mr.Lane will fill that 
role for the Class of 2023.

Mrs. Huynh lived in Shrewsbury 
for twenty-five years, and both 
of her children are SHS alum-
ni. Before working in Shrews-
bury as our Director of School 
Counseling, she worked in the 
Boston Public Schools as well 
as at Acton-Boxborough Re-
gional High School, and Au-
burn High School. Mrs. Huynh 
earned her Bachelor of Arts 

KATHLEEN POWER
Shrewsbury High School 
Class of 2022

degree from Wellesley Col-
lege, her Master of Education 
in Teaching Mathematics from 
Harvard University, and her 
Master of Education in School 
Counseling from Boston Col-
lege. I had the opportunity to 
meet with her immediately af-
ter her appointment and was 
taken by the amount of pas-
sion she had for the students 
and families of Shrewsbury. 
I saw an educator who cared 
very deeply about the devel-
opment of each individual 
student. I saw someone who 
loved the diverse population 
that Shrewsbury High had to 
offer, and someone who was 
looking to give every student a 
voice. Huynh says she  “fell in 

love with the community”over 
the twenty-five years she lived 
here, and cites that as her 
reason for staying and work-
ing in the district. She looks 
forward to connecting with 
students and families on a 
broader scale than she does 
in her current position. She 
hopes to get to know students, 
really learn who they are and 
who they want to be, and help 
them to achieve their personal 
goals. In addition to her role as 
grade level administrator, Mrs. 
Huynh will assume the role of 
Assistant Principal for Student 
Services. Using her prior ex-
perience as School Counsel-
ing Director, she will work as 

CONTINUED, see page 6

Ms. Nga Huynh, Assistant Principal for Student Services, and Mr. Jeffrey 
Lane, Assistant Principal for Student Activities, Shrewsbury High School, 
are pictured above.

Major Howard W. Beal 
School opening in Fall 2021

Beal School continues to make excel-
lent progress (see photo on page one 
and photos below) and will be ready 
to open and welcome its new school 
community on the first day of school, 
September 1, 2021. As students and 
staff enjoy vacation, work will contin-
ue through the summer to complete  
the construction, furnishing, and 
staffing of the building.

Those attending the Major Howard 
W. Beal School in the fall should look 
for regular communications through-
out the summer from Principal Chris 
Girardi and Assistant Principal Shel-
ley Hoey, who will be sharing updates 
about the progress of the school, 
including invitations to tour the site 
and begin building community as the 
start of school gets closer.

The non-profit Shrewsbury School 
Journal is published three times a 
year and reaches every household 
in the diverse and growing town of 
Shrewsbury. It is published by the 
central office of the Shrewsbury 
Public Schools with the help and 
expertise of many individuals. The 
mission of the Shrewsbury School 
Journal is to provide an accurate 
source of information about our 
school system and the town in 
which we live. We hope to foster a 
community of continuous learners. 

Dr. Joseph M. Sawyer
Superintendent

Elizabeth McCollum
Project Coordinator

Cristina Luther
Designer
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Brighter path

The 2020-2021 School Year - lemons or 
lemonade?

What do the following quotes 
have in common? 

“When life gives you
lemons, make lemonade.”  

“Always look at the
glass half full.” 

“Every cloud has
a silver lining.” 

If you answered that they all 
inspire the importance of hav-
ing an optimistic attitude dur-
ing times of adversity, then 
you are correct!   This past 
year was nothing short of 
challenging, but in the spirit of 
viewing the glass as half full, 
let’s take a look at some of the 
positives that came out of this 
unprecedented year! 

BECKY DUMPHY, SHELLEY 
HOEY, ERIN KENDRICK, 
LINDSAY MORSE, LISA 
PAPAZIAN, DONNA RICE
ELEMENTARY CURRICULUM 
COORDINATORS/
INSTRUCTIONAL COACHES

Student Perspectives: 

Reyan, a Kindergartener from 
Mrs. Kilgore & Mrs. Barrett’s 
Kindergarten class said, “I like 
having snack outside because 
I can discover things while I 
eat.  I like to get fresh air.  Be-
ing outside is fun!” 

Mia from Mrs. Grossman’s 1st 
grade class thought Morning 
Meeting games, like scaven-
ger hunts, were a fun and ex-
citing part of her remote day. 

Reagan, a  second grader from 
Mrs. Frankian’s class, likes the 
new recess games that were 
created to allow socially-dis-
tanced play.  She especially 
loves when the teachers play 
the games with the kids.  

Ishawn from Mrs. Stanwick’s 
3rd grade class enjoyed sleep-
ing in on remote days and not 
having to rush to get the bus. 

Students in Mrs. Berthiau-
me’s 3rd grade remote class 
at Coolidge said that, even 
though they weren’t in school 
in person, they had a great 
year during which they learned 

to persevere, took fun virtual 
field trips, did important tasks 
like MCAS, and shared things 
that made them happy and 
proud. 

Aiden from Mrs. Ross’s 4th 
grade class learned some 
great workout routines during 
remote physical education.  
He plans to use them this 
summer at his house. 

Aditya, a remote 4th grader 
from Mrs. Hinds’ class at 
Coolidge, said, “Even though 
we were online we still got to 
have fun. We still have friends 
even though we were online. 
We were using a device to 
meet with each other and that 
was the only difference.”

Teacher and Paraprofession-
al Perspectives: 

Meaghan McCarthy, hybrid/
in-person first grade teacher 
is thankful for the opportunity 
to collaborate with teachers 
from across the District. In 
fact, since March 2020, grade 
level teachers from across the 
District have met 2-3 times on 
a weekly basis to develop a 
coherent scope and sequence 
and plan weekly lessons.  

Kathleen Bodyk, an elemen-

dents with disabilities. This year the 
Curriculum team will join the effort 
with the Summer Academy. For the 
first time, Shrewsbury Public Schools 
will offer a free in-person program 
to support general education needs. 
Our goal is to help students get a 
head start on the next school year 
by revisiting key learning goals in 
English Language Arts and Math. Ac-
cordingly, we have been collaborating 
across schools to develop a plan that 
will engage and support students as 
they seek to master key content stan-
dards. 

What can students and families ex-
pect? Input from families and staff 
as well as past program successes 
tells us that students are eager to 
have a variety of experiences over 
the summer. The Academy program 
is two weeks by design, leaving lots 
of time for family vacations and other 
important learning experiences. Stu-
dents participating in the Academy 
will engage with each other and with 
Shrewsbury educators to practice key 
academic and social skills, Mondays 
through Thursdays from July 26- Au-
gust 5th, with English Learners start-
ing a week sooner. The instructional 
model is designed specifically with 
the needs of students in Grades K-8 
in mind, and students will be grouped 
so that they may form friendships 
with peers attending the same school 
in the fall. Shrewsbury High School is 
offering a unique program for select 
students. 

Importantly, many of the supports 
we are putting into place this sum-
mer will extend through the coming 
school year. Working together we can 
work to instill a love of learning, self-
directed discovery and resilience in 
our students this summer and for a 
long time to come.

CONTINUED from page 2

Summer learning

Diego, a second grader at Floral 
Street School, is browsing books 
for his book box with Mrs. Mo-
rocco.  

Mrs. Marchand’s kindergarten 
students are shown planting their 
spring plants in the garden at 
Walter J. Paton School. 

Ms. Curtis’ Grade 3 students at 
Walter J. Paton School are work-
ing on collecting and interpreting 
data.

tary paraprofessional, got to 
know a lot more about stu-
dents while working with them 
over Zoom.  She comments 
that students at home were al-
ways eager to spend an extra 
few minutes chatting about 
what they were doing to keep 
busy. Kathleen has noticed a 
lot more friendly waves and 
hellos in the hallways! 

Kristin Kilgore, a Kindergarten 
teacher, is walking away from 
the 20-21 school year feeling 
more tech savvy.  She feels 
her mind has been opened to 
many new ways to use tech-
nology with her 5 & 6 year-old 
students.  Kristin was remind-
ed about how it feels to be a 
student again, while trying 
all the new things teachers 
learned throughout this year.  

Remote fourth grade teacher 
Nicole Cormier reflected about 
students’  initiative and ability 
to connect across the district, 
“Students have gained inde-
pendence. They can read and 
follow a schedule at a younger 
age, and are more responsible 
for taking initiative for not only 
their meetings, but also for ini-
tiating and completing tasks. 
Elementary students got the 

Mrs. Kilgore’s & Mrs. Barrett’s 
kindergarten classroom enjoy 
snack time outside at Beal Early 
Childhood Center. 

chance to meet students from 
other buildings and build new 
friendships.”

Many teachers are proud of 
the way their students rose 
to the challenges that remote 
and hybrid learning had in 
store for them this year.  De-
spite our “new way of learn-
ing” students remained up-
beat!  Elizabeth Marciello, a 
remote first grade teacher, is 
amazed at how well her stu-
dents adapted and showed 
responsibility even while not 
being physically present in the 
building.  

It’s no question that anyone 
who experienced school dur-
ing this pandemic will never 
forget the 2020-2021 school 
year.  However, hopefully they 
will also remember
the lemonade
that they made 
from those 
sour lemons! 

been an invaluable asset to our town. 
As a School Committee member, I’ve 
watched many other cities and towns 
struggle with decisions that this team 
made look easy. We have been very 
fortunate to have such forward think-
ing, transparent, detail-oriented edu-
cational leadership to simultaneously 
navigate through a budget funding 
emergency, the building of a new el-
ementary school, the redistricting of 
the elementary grade level, and  the 
uncharted public educational waters 
of a pandemic.

Make no mistake, the 2020-2021 
school year was a Herculean ef-
fort that required patience, flexibil-
ity, and grace from the entire school 
community for the sole purpose of 
keeping our students and staff safe 
and together during these unprec-
edented times. With a clear financial 
path ahead for staffing and program-
ming, the future of Shrewsbury Public 
Schools has never looked brighter. 
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SHS Assistant Principals Oak and Sherwood students receive high 
honors in regional and state science com-
petitions

This spring, students at both 
Oak and Sherwood Middle 
Schools competed in regional 
and national science compe-
titions receiving high honors 
for their schools.  Sherwood 
students on 6 Silver under the 
mentorship of Teacher, Jona-
than Butler, and Paraprofes-
sional, Lisa Easson, competed 
in the eCYBERMISSION chal-
lenge.  eCYBERMISSION is an 
online STEM (Science, Tech-
nology, Engineering, Math) 
competition for students in 
grades six through nine. Stu-
dents were challenged to use 
their knowledge of math and 
science to work in teams to 
solve problems in their com-
munity.  They collaborated 
virtually during independent 
learning time and utilized the 
engineering design process 
to develop creative solutions 
to complex environmental 
problems.  Students tackled 
issues like climate change 
and sustainable growing con-
ditions.  One group designed 
an aquaponic fish tank to 
grow fresh produce in regions 
where conditions were not fa-
vorable for traditional growing 
techniques.  Congratulations 
to the following students for 
receiving national recognition 

PAMELA POITRAS
Curriculum Specialist

and prizes for their work.

Massachusetts First Place 
Winners: Sanchi Gera, Arin 
Shinde, Wesley Tuttle, Suhrit 
Ghosh

Massachusetts Second Place 
Winners: Ahaan Sinha, Aadish 
Navinkuma, Riya  Reddy Tee-
gala, Advik Shekhar

Massachusetts Honorable 
Mention Winners: Shayan 
Hossen, Sidharth Sivaramak-
rishnan, Rishi Gandhi

This year, the Oak Middle 
School science fair club met 
virtually throughout the school 
year.  Students, with help and 
support from club advisor and 
Design Lab Teacher Jeremy 
Mularella, designed and car-

ried out scientific investiga-
tions to answer self-generated 
questions involving science, 
technology, or engineering.  It 
was a competitive field of proj-
ects this year, and ultimately 
twelve projects were selected 
to complete in the Worcester 
Regional Science Fair.  Stu-
dents submitted videos of 
their projects to be judged.  
All twelve students from Oak 
Middle School placed at the re-
gional competition and moved 
on to the state fair.  Projects 
included an app to determine 
the best foods for maintaining 
healthy blood pressure and 
a door alarm sensor to alert 
people to a live Zoom meet-
ing.  Congratulations to the 
following students for placing 
at both the regional and state 
fairs.

student support personnel, serve as a 
liaison between the nursing staff and 
families, and will manage the master 
schedule. Mrs. Huynh is poised for 
great success.

Mr. Jeffrey Lane will assume the po-
sition of Assistant Principal for Stu-
dent Activities. Mr. Lane has lived 
in Shrewsbury since 2000 and has 
brought up all four of his children here.  
Three have graduated from SHS, and 
one remains in the school district. 
Prior to coming to Shrewsbury, Mr. 
Lane worked in Worcester Public 
Schools for twenty-two years. For the 
past three years, he has served as the 
Director of Health, Physical Educa-
tion, and Family Consumer Science 
for Shrewsbury Public Schools. Lane 
earned his Bachelor of Science from 
Bridgewater State University and later, 
his Master of Education in Physical 
Education from Springfield College. 
When I met with Mrs.Huynh, I also had 
the privilege to meet with Mr. Lane and 
discuss his hopes and goals for his 
new position. In doing so I found that 
he cared immensely about the devel-
opment of every student and seeks to 
prepare them for the bigger obstacles 
faced after graduation. I especially 
appreciated the positive attitude that 
he expressed throughout his whole in-
terview. He is a “do-er ‘’, someone who 
tries to use the word “no’’ minimally. 
Lane likes to make things happen for 
the students as he feels that the stu-
dents are what makes Shrewsbury so 
special. He says he loves “what we of-
fer here in Shrewsbury for our kids. All 
the different programs we have. There 
really is a niche for every student.” In 
his new role, he looks forward to sup-
porting students. He feels catching 
students in other settings outside of 
school is extremely important. He 
values the connections made while 
seeing students at sports games and 
performing arts events. These quali-
ties make him a strong candidate for 
working to support students and con-
tribute to their social and emotional 
well-being. 

Mr. Bazydlo, SHS Principal, is espe-
cially confident in the two new hires 
as he feels they will do a tremendous 
job in bringing stability to Shrewsbury 
High School post pandemic. He says 
“Mr. Lane and Mrs. Huynh have com-
plementary skill sets that will serve 
our entire community well.  As we 
begin to emerge from the pandemic  
it is critically important to have two 
leaders who are student centered and 
can bring stability to our community 
during this time of change.  I believe 
Mrs. Huynh and Mr. Lane are the two 
people who can help support stu-
dents, families and staff and help us 
ease this transition.” 

After speaking with both of them, I, an 
incoming senior at Shrewsbury High 
School, am beyond excited to see 
what they make of their new roles. I 
sensed their love and compassion 
for our town, and this reassured me 
about the year to come. In adding 
these two leaders, Shrewsbury High 
will maintain an administrative team 
who is second to none when it comes 
to valuing students and encouraging 
them to be the very best version of 
themselves.

Young Athletes at Parker Road Preschool

This past March at Parker 
Road Preschool, as we con-
tinued to patiently await the 
re-opening of our amazing 
playground and more outdoor 
time, we were strengthening 
our bodies and team-building 
skills inside our classrooms.  

BRIDGET NICHOLS
Director, Parker Road Pre-
school

Thanks to the dedication, lead-
ership and hard work of our 
district Physical Therapist, 
Mrs. Brittany Zelesky, we had 
the great fortune of incorpo-
rating the Special Olympics 
Young Athletes program into 
our curriculum at Parker Road 
Preschool. The Young Athletes 
play program is designed for 
children with and without in-
tellectual disabilities, ages 
2-7. The program introduces 
basic sport skills like running, 
kicking and throwing, and of-
fers families, teachers, and 
caregivers the chance to share 
the joy of sports with all chil-
dren.1 It also serves as a great 
foundation for the wonderful 
unified sports we have at the 
middle and high school level in 
Shrewsbury! 
 
Young Athletes provides chil-
dren of all abilities the same 
opportunities to advance in 
core developmental mile-
stones. Children learn how to 
play with others and develop 
important skills for learning. 
Children also learn to share, 
take turns and follow direc-
tions.1 Young Athletes is a fun 

way for children to stay active 
and establish healthy hab-
its for the future. It is a great 
program which encompasses 
motor skills, social emotional 
learning skills, sport readi-
ness, and acceptance.1 

On May 27th and May 28th, 
we hosted a culminating event 

CONTINUED, see page 7

A morning student at Parker Road 
Preschool makes her way through 
the obstacle course.

Student Anika Sunda is shown on 
her way to scoring a goal.
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The wall on Gulf Street

The following are remarks 
given by Mr. Winn, English 
Teacher, at the Shrewsbury 
High School Class of 2021 
Commemoration on June 2, 
2021, edited for publication.
 	
I would like to start with a 
thank you to our School Com-
mittee Members, Dr. Sawyer, 
Mr. Bazydlo, the school admin-
istration, class officers and 
advisors, fellow teachers and 
staff, parents, and members 
of the greater Shrewsbury 
community.  And of course, 
welcome and congratulations 
to you, the class of 2021!

It was a good winter for the 
wall on Gulf Street.  That is 
where I live, Gulf Street, if you 
didn’t know and for most of 
you that is not new informa-
tion.  I’m pretty sure you could 
turn to the person sitting next 
to you and they’d direct you to 
the exact location.

My first year in the house, two 
freshman students knocked 
on my door to sell Gold Cards 
and acted surprised when I 
opened up. They, of course, 
knew all along that this was 
where I lived and were all too 
eager to share the news with 
everyone in class when we 
returned to school that follow-
ing Monday—including threat-
ening to write directions to 
my house on the whiteboard. 
I don’t blame them or any-
one else who has seen me at 
home gardening and eagerly 
honked their horn or waved in 
recognition. I don’t want to jinx 
myself here, but so far no one 
has messed with me or the 
house, no vandalism or dam-
age at all, except for the wall, 
which I will get back to in a bit. 

I didn’t mind when the student 
I bought a Thanksgiving pie 
from, for the Robotics fund-
raiser, asked if he should bring 
the pie to school or just drop it 
off at my house because as he 
said, “I know where you live...I 
hope that’s not creepy or any-
thing.” 

Maybe it should make me a lit-
tle uncomfortable, but honest-
ly, I guess I asked for it when 
I moved to the town where I 
teach...directly on the route to 
school.  In fact, there is some-
thing almost comforting in be-
ing recognized like this.  And 
from your perspectives, I know 
there is something comforting 
about being able to recognize 
the familiar, as well.

I don’t want to get you too sad 
too early in my speech, but I 
hope you will feel a little nos-
talgic when I remind you that 
soon you will be leaving this 

JUSTIN WINN
English Teacher,
Shrewsbury High School

familiarity behind.  The things 
that make hometown life so 
great, and (at the same time 
for many) so claustrophobic, 
is that sense of the familiar-
-the routines and the consis-
tency--and what makes mov-
ing on so frightening and so 
exhilarating is starting anew.

You know, as an English 
teacher I like to write, and a 
few years ago I wrote about 
this hometown familiarity in 
a piece I titled “Classifica-
tion.”  I’ll share it with you now, 
but first I’ll give you a bit of a 
vocabulary preview...big sur-
prise! Again, I am an English 
teacher. 

At the heart of this piece is 
the importance of being able 
to classify things, to be able 
to define and name the world 
around us.  I mention a few 
plants I grow in my garden, in-
cluding the Latin names Cala-
magrostis Acutiflora which 
is a type of tall grass and 
Asclepias Tuberosa which is 
also known as butterfly weed, 
a really amazing plant that 
monarch butterflies rely on 
to help them journey across 
thousands of miles to find 
their way back to where they 
belong (see poem at bottom).

Now I shouldn’t encourage 
this type of distracted driv-
ing, waving and honking your 
horn as you take a turn at, very 
often, near-breakneck speed. 
But although there have been 
a few minor car accidents out 
in front of my house, as I said 
before: no serious damage 
has been done...except for the 
wall, which brings us back to 
the beginning. 

It was a good winter for the 
wall on Gulf Street.  Most win-
ters as the roads ice over and 
the early morning traffic whips 
around the corner, there will be 
at least one incident of a car 
skidding out and sidewinding 
into that wall.  More often than 
not, it turns out to be a student CONTINUED, see page 8

behind the wheel running late 
for school.  Luckily, no serious 
injuries have happened. 

My wife has an entire routine 
down: check to see if the stu-
dent is okay, get them out of 
the road and away from the 
wall in case another student 
skids out and creates a pileup, 
ask if they called their parents, 
remind them when they get on 
the phone with Mom that the 
first thing they should say is 
“I’m okay” before letting her 
know the damage done to the 
car, and waiting with them in 
our driveway, freezing cold 
in the morning air, while help 
is on the way. OR if the car is 
fine, shoveling it out and push-
ing it up the road shouting 
“good luck having a produc-
tive day after your traumatic 
start to the morning!”

You know I would help her do 
all of this, but I’m usually busy 
teaching first period at this 
point.  I tell her she should set 
up a little side hustle: charge 
for hot chocolate and an extra 
shovel or a consultation fee 
for talking to your angry par-
ents when they find out how 
fast you were ACTUALLY go-
ing. I’m kidding! You know if 
I didn’t get to school at 6:40 
in the morning I would be out 
there helping as well.  It just 
kind of comes with the terri-
tory.

This was a good winter for the 
wall on Gulf Street, though, 
because there wasn’t a single 
accident to help out with.  The 
roads, in fact, were mostly qui-
et as over half of you stayed 
home each day...and, even 
on the days you did drive to 
school, you were not usually 
in so much of a rush with the 
parking lot wide open, almost 
barren in its emptiness: the 
massive containers in the up-
per east lot brooding like sen-
tinels, filled with the unused 
desks for all of you who would 

to celebrate all the hard work and fun 
learning in which our students and 
staff engaged. It was an hour-long 
event that took place on our back field, 
beginning with an opening parade 
(balloon torch and all!) and of course 
ending with an awards ceremony and 
freeze pops! Each student had an op-
portunity to demonstrate what he/
she/they learned over the past eight 
weeks in class, as outdoor sport sta-
tions were completed to earn gold 
stars on each student’s Competition 
Card.  Each piece of the Young Ath-
letes curriculum was incorporated 
across our celebration and it was a 
huge success! 

CONTINUED from page 6

Young Athletes

At Parker Road we always strive to 
promote acceptance and respect for 
students of all abilities and ensure 
that students of all skill levels are in-
cluded as much as possible.  Thanks 
to the passion, initiative and inclusion 
advocacy of Miss Brittany, we were 
able to celebrate this core value of 
ours in a fun and healthy way! We are 
so proud of each and every one of our 
athletes and encourage all families to 
motivate their children to stay active 
over the summer -- running, jumping, 
playing with balls, and climbing at 
playgrounds are great ways to con-
tinue to build upon these skills! 

1Young Athletes Resources: https://
resources.specialolympics.org/sports-
essentials/young-athletes

Above: Student Ralph Provencher enjoys 
a freeze pop while showing off his medal. 
Below: Some of Mrs. Vangel’s friends 
celebrate their gold stars.
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College expenses on your mind?  
A Home Equity Loan* from  

UniBank can help!
• No closing fees

• Apply at UniBank.com today!

UniBank NMLS #583135 MEMBER FDIC/MEMBER DIF *Offer of credit is subject 
to approval. Homeowners and Flood insurance (where applicable) is required 
for the life of the loan. Up to 80% Loan-to-Value (LTV) of the market value. Other 

terms, conditions, and fees may apply.

Get Started! 
Stop by our Shrewsbury branch at 193 Boston 
Turnpike (in the Whole Foods plaza), call at 
508.365.1500 or visit www.unibank.com to 
apply today. We’re here to walk you through the 
process.

SCAN ME:

800-527-1017 | centralfcu.com714 Main Street, Shrewsbury 
508-842-7400  |  centralfcu.com

Let Central One help your student 
build strong financial habits

Ask us about our  

Free Student Checking Account
Featuring no minimum balance requirement, 

instant debit card replacement, over 55,000 fee-free ATMs
and more!

Checking Account Disclosure: Dividend rates are accurate as of the last dividend declaration date. All checking accounts 
are considered variable rate accounts and rates are subject to change at any time without notice. Fees or other conditions 
may reduce earning on the account. Refer to Central One Federal Credit Union’s Truth-In-Savings Disclosure and Schedule 
of Fees. Federally Insured by NCUA.

I hope everyone has  
enjoyed summer vacation  

and has a terrific school year!
I am honored to be your  

State Representative and will 
work hard to increase education  

funding and local aid!  

Please visit my website  
to learn more.

 www.rephannahkane.com 
(617) 722-2810

Paid for by the Committee to Elect Hannah Kane

not be here every day. 

And though it was a good winter 
for the wall on Gulf Street, it was 
not a good winter for many of us.  
I don’t need to elaborate on the 
challenges this winter, this entire 
past year, has presented.  Shake-
speare coined the phrase “the 
winter of our discontent” at the 
start of his play Richard III...and 
this may be a moment where his 
words fall short. It was not just 
discontent that many of us felt, 
but a deeper, more painful sense 
of loss.

At the very least, all of us here 
felt the need to break out of the 
doldrums–the isolation and rep-
etition of days at home this win-
ter–and so it may seem strange 
that I have chosen to end my 
speech to you by talking again 
about the familiar: that same 
strip of road that most of you 
who go the back way to school 
pass by every day. 

In many ways, you are coming up 
to that hard turn in life much like 
the Gulf Street curve.  Your par-
ents and your teachers are like 

CONTINUED from page 7

Gulf Street me standing outside and praying 
that you don’t go so fast.  And 
you will speed a little bit. Some 
of you will speed a lot (I don’t 
recommend it); you will want to 
relish the newness of your life 
beyond high school, experience 
the challenges and changes 
before you and fi ll yourself up 
with all this next leg of the jour-
ney has to offer and sometimes 
you’ll want to go too fast. 

Do not be afraid to take the turns 
slowly though, look at the beauti-
ful fl owers and name all the liv-
ing things you can, take life and 
savor these fi ne moments in be-
tween the moving on.
 
We, the adults in your life, hope 
so much that you will take the 
turns, make those transitions 
whole, but sometimes (like in 
winters past) there will be skid-
ding out; you will lose your way 
and may careen a bit; you may 
sideswipe the stone wall.  Al-
though it didn’t happen at my 
house this year, many people 
have hit that metaphorical stone 
wall and that was, and is, and will 
be when we need the support to 
shepherd us along. 

You will call your mothers, your 
parents, your guardians, your 

friends and let them know you 
are okay fi rst, and then you will 
see that someone is there with a 
shovel or a strong back to help 
push you out of the rut.  This 
year has taught me that we need 
each other so much, especially 
when we are feeling most alone.

So when you come back to your 
hometown after heading off on 
the next big adventure, take a 
ride down Gulf Street.  It will be 
familiar to you, like the halls of 
a high school you will wish you 
could have spent more time in.  
You may see me there planting 
or raking, working up something 
nice out of the dirt, my face like 
the faces of all your teachers 
and your loved ones smiling at 
the vision of the little things we 
planted blooming into life.

And wave, honk your horn, cele-
brate this simple, same old love-
ly, familiar life that you once led, 
but do not be afraid to drive on, 
take the corner, and keep mov-
ing.  There is so much life ahead.

It was a good winter for the wall 
on Gulf street, but it will be an 
even better summer for the driv-
er on the road. 
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